First Budget Public Hearing

September 8, 2016


 _____________________________________________________________________________________

FIRST (1ST) BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING 

SEPTEMBER 8, 2016 – 7:00 P.M. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________

Call to Order and Roll Call:   Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the First Budget Public Hearing at 7:08 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan, Robert Gottlieb (via telephone), and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach.  Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas, Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Town Police Chief Carl Webb, and Town residents.

Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Erik Fischer, Imperial House, (4500).  

Approval of Agenda:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the September 8, 2016 Agenda.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Public Hearing:

The Town of South Palm Beach will conduct the First (1st) Budget Public Hearing on the proposed millage rate, and the tentative budget in the following manner:

Mayor Fischer read the Title.
a)
The Mayor will open the Public Hearing and announce that the proposed operating millage rate               necessary to fund the budget is 4.3174 which is 9.63% over the rolled-back millage rate of 3.9383.
b) Announce the proposed operating millage rate of 4.3174 for the General Fund.
c) Summary of tentative budget

Town Manager Vitas presented a summary slide show of the Final Draft of the budget.  He discussed the updated Budget Booklets Council Members received.  Town Manager Vitas continued that any changes would be incorporated into a final document, which would be presented to Council Members, at the Council Meeting, on September 20, 2016, at 7:00 p.m.
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired as to when the Final Budget would be submitted to Palm Beach County.

Town Manager Vitas responded “Before October 1, 2016”, after the adoption.  He continued detailing the slide show.

Council Member Jordan inquired if the two thousand and thirty-three dollars ($233,000) was included in the total one percent (1%) referendum. 

Town Manager Vitas reported that it has not been calculated into the total, until it passes in November 2016. He discussed the Ad Valorem taxes in detail.       

Council Member Jordan reported that the figures included the Fire Department.

Town Manager Vitas explained how the figures quoted were after the demise of the Fire Department.

Vice-Mayor Flagello noted that the Town was not even at fifty percent (50%), as it was in 2007, and how there are still reserves, at this time.  
Council Member Gottlieb commended Council Members for doing a good job.
Council Member Jordan inquired regarding the Town’s insurance programs, and if the Town receives rebates from the Florida League of Cities, as other communities do.

Town Manager Vitas listed the health insurance companies, and explained how the Town will continue to seek competitive pricing.  He also addressed the legislative budget issues that were not budgeted correctly.  
Council Member Jordan commended Mayor Fischer, and suggested that her budget should be higher.

Town Manager Vitas agreed with Council Member Jordan, and stated that a raise will only affect the Council Members elected in March.

Mayor Fischer inquired regarding the contingency is in the Executive Department expenditures, rather than in each department.
Town Manager Vitas discussed the Collective Bargaining Agreement process, and how each department will receive funds, after Council’s approval of the overall contract, where he will move the funds to.
Council Member Jordan discussed how there was a “boom”, however, she did not want to use access funding, at this time.
Town Manager Vitas explained how the budget reflects what you have to pass, and also what was requested in the action plan.  He continued that eighty thousand dollars ($80,000) is related to salaries.
Mayor Fischer inquired if any unanticipated costs would come out of the contingency fund.
Town Manager Vitas responded “Yes”, and continued that it is not guaranteed that all revenue fees will be paid by the homeowners.  He described how reserves would have to be moved around, if the sixty-three thousand ($63,000) is not available.
Mayor Fischer stated that if the Town went to rollback, it would go down from ninety-one thousand dollars ($91,000) to much less.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the difference between rollback vs. non-rollback.

Town Manager Vitas gave the formula 91731 minus 16788 which equals 74943 divided by 1854 units equals $40.42 per year.
Council Member Gottlieb stated he would like to see a rollback very soon.  He reminded everyone the Town would be receiving $62,000 for infrastructure, from the one cent (1) surtax, and the income from 3550 property.  
Council Member Jordan stated that the Town cannot be certain that the surtax will occur.
Mayor Fischer reported that the Town of South Palm Beach was not on the Florida League of Cities list of Towns with approved upcoming projects.
Council Member Gottlieb described the requested funding process the Town went through, and if it was a partial project, the Town may not be on that list. 
Town Manager Vitas reported that the long-term Town’s capital projects were listed.  He continued that eighty-three thousand dollars ($83,000) was listed in relationship to the Town Hall building, and the forty-three thousand dollars ($43,000) additional cost for the Town’s new lighting project
Vice-Mayor Flagello reported that the analysis of the voters was seventy percent (70%) and thirty percent (30%) against the surtax, which was unfortunate.  

Town Manager Vitas stated that if the surtax did not pass, the Town’s eighty-three thousand dollars ($83,000) would drop to twenty thousand ($20,000) which would give the Town a “cushion”.    
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the 3550 project giving the Town a “boost” when the condominium is erected, and he continued that would be the best time for the rollback to the residents.
Council Member Jordan stated that the Town should look at the two hundred and thirty-three thousand dollars ($233,000) in reserve, and give it back to the residents.

Mayor Fischer inquired as to what was a good amount of monies in the reserves, to turn it around.
Town Manager Vitas responded that it is a fiscal policy set by Council Members, and that some Towns do three (3) months, and some do a year.  He also reported that this Town is a debt adverse community.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired if this was time to discuss the rollback rate.

Mayor Fischer stated “Not at this time”.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that he would not touch the reserves, at this time.
Town Manager Vitas discussed Administration and Finance monies.  He stated that legal costs were moved out of this category. Town Manager Vitas read all department summaries.  He discussed Town’s outlay projects.  Town Manager Vitas reported that there was only one (1) bid received for the Town Hall’s engineering study.  

Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired regarding the regional charge from City of Lake Worth Sewer Fund.

Town Manager Vitas explained the Sewer Fund expenditure.  He stated that it peaked in 2013, with a sewer settlement.
Council Member Jordan inquired regarding the cost to repair the entire sewer lines. 
Town Manager Vitas responded that he did not have the approximate cost, at this time.  He also stated that the generator at the lift station will need to be replaced shortly.

Council Member Gottlieb reported that the Town required a pump station review, to learn what would be required to spend in the future.
End of Presentation

d) Comments from the Public opened 
Lenore Zake, Barclay (3546) discussed her negative feelings regarding the expense of another Antique Car Show being held again this year.  She suggested other past successful events, held at Town Hall that would brand the Town better than something held off site.  Ms. Zake addressed the problems with the uneven path/trail through the Town, which should be repaired.  She also discussed the busy traffic and drivers on A1A. 
Council Member Jordan agreed with the disrepair of the path, and the A1A issues.
e) Public portion of the meeting closed 
Mayor Fischer closed the public portion of the meeting.

Council Member Gorbach reported on the success the Antique Car Show.

Town Manager Vitas also agreed with Ms. Zake regarding the path/trail which he often walks, and detailed his communication with the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) with regard to their responsibilities in this regard.  He continued that photographs were taken of the damaged area, and will be sent to the FDOT who manages that path/trail.
Council Member Gorbach inquired from Town Manager Vitas his comments and feelings on another Car Show.
Town Manager Vitas responded that he loves cars and car shows are good.  He stated that he also enjoys barbeques, and the Town will try to fund all kinds of events.

Mayor Fischer inquired how long ago since the trail/path was resurfaced.

Chief Webb responded that it has been many years.
f) Council adoption of proposed operating millage rate of 4.3174 Mills for Fiscal Year 2016/2017
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan to do a rollback reduction.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that this was not the time, and that the Council should continue with the proposed millage rate.  He continued this should be discussed when the 3550 project is fully completed.  
Council Member Gottlieb reported that when Dorothy Jacks, Palm Beach County Property Appraiser was at the recent Council Meeting, she stated that the Town’s revenue would be increased.  
Council Member Jordan stated that any excess revenues could be utilized for anything.  She reported that the fiscal amounts should be reduced this year, and have the millage rate half (1/2) of the difference.

Council Member Gottlieb commented that the timing is wrong.  He stated that what the Town has is a year’s worth of operating reserves.  
Council Member Jordan repeated that there are excess funds available.  She continued that twelve (12) months is considered too excessive.  She discussed the difficulties to regulate income.  
Mayor Fischer stated that she is fundamentally opposed to a tax increase, and that a rollback would not work with all the Town planned projects.  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello to adopt the proposed operating millage rate of 4.3174 Mills for Fiscal Year 2016/2017.  Motion failed, due to lack of a second.
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan to adopt the operating millage rate of 4.12785 for Fiscal Year 2016/2017.  
Council Member Gottlieb inquired if it was possible to discuss these figures at the Final Budget Public Meeting.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that it was more appropriate at this time, with regard to the budget advertisements.  He explained how the monies could come out of the reserves, if necessary.
Council Member Jordan discussed how the budget could be amended throughout the year, and how this is the appropriate time to change to the millage rate, for the Town’s residents.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated how this is not the time to make changes to the budget, and that it should have been discussed and prepared during the Budget Workshop.
Council Member Jordan reported that this was the right time to establish the millage rate.
Town Attorney Biggs reported that if there is an amendment to the budget, this is the time to do it.
Council Member Gottlieb commented that how everyone cares about the Town, and the issue is if the Council Members want a rollback of the taxes or not.  He discussed how some of his tax bills were up a little, and some have gone down a little.
Council Member Jordan reported that the Council Members were not displaying to the residents that they are considering to keep their taxes as low as they can.  She continued that the millage rate will still produce higher taxes
Another motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello to adopt the proposed operating millage rate of 4.3174 Mills for Fiscal Year 2016/2017.    Motion failed due to lack of a second.
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan to adopt the operating millage rate of 4.1278 Mills which is half (1/2) of the rollback.
Council Member Gottlieb inquired regarding the amount of the reduction in revenue.
Town Manager Vitas responded that it would be approximately forty-six thousand dollars ($46,000) reduction in revenue.  
Council Member Gottlieb commended Town Manager Vitas for all his efforts with the clarity of the prepared budget. 
Council Member Jordan also recognized the complete transparency that Town Manager Vitas brought to the Town.
Another motion was made by Council Member Jordan to adopt the operating millage rate of 4.1278 Mills, and nothing would need to be cut, with an overage the next year.
Vice-Mayor Flagello commented that the Town was always fiscally conservative, and now this is moving away from that policy.  

Council Member Jordan continued that all that would change is the excess amount.     
Town Manager Vitas reported that what he is changing, is the amount of one million one hundred eighty-one thousand eight hundred and thirteen dollars ($1,181,813).  
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired with regard to the upcoming November referendum of one percent (1%) not passing, what would the deficit be. 
Town Manager Vitas responded that if it did not pass, there would be a sixty-two thousand five hundred dollars ($62,500) deficit.  Town Manager Vitas also stated that monies would have to come out of reserves for any new projects.  
Council Member Gottlieb inquired as to how much would the Town be dipping into the reserves for the forty dollars ($40) per unit, which he is very much against.
Mayor Fischer questioned why the monies would be coming out of the reserves, rather than the contingency.

Council Member Gottlieb inquired if the Town ever dipped into their reserves in the past.
Town Manager Vitas responded “Not to his knowledge”.

Council Member Jordan stated that there were no reserves until she came on the Council, in 2011.  She explained that it was all in the operating account.  Council Member Jordan also stated that the Town is in a very good condition.
Town Manager Vitas reviewed the figures; 4.1278 millage rate, with a rollback of approximately 50%, which is a 4.81% over the rollback.  He instructed Council Members to record the new figures, in their budget binders.    
Vice-Mayor Flagello repeated that Council is moving away from fiscally conservative status, and going into the reserves.  
Council Member Jordan reported that if the new tax figure did not pass, the Town Manager would change the capital outlay amount.
Vice-Mayor Flagello continued that he was relaying on the Town Manager’s original figures.  He stated that the Town could still fully fund everything without dipping into the reserve, if the referendum did not pass.  
Town Manager Vitas reported that he would be remiss to fund a project that would put the Town in the “red”.

Mayor Fischer stated that she would like to see the monies received equating into revenues.

Council Member Jordan reported that as revenues increase, the Town needs to be more cautious.  She also commented that if the Town Hall is redone, it would be a bond issue.
Vice-Mayor Flagello repeated his stance.

Council Member Jordan stated that she made her preference known at the Budget Hearing Workshop, and that she is not blindsiding the Town Manager.
Mayor Fischer asked for a vote for afore-mentioned motion.  Upon vote, motion passed 4–1 with Vice Mayor Flagello abstaining.
Roll Call Vote
Mayor Fischer                       AYE

Vice Mayor Flagello             NAY

Council Member Jordan      AYE

Council Member Gottlieb    AYE

Council Member Gorbach   AYE

Town Attorney Biggs reflected the changes to the General Fund Budget.
g) Council adoption of the tentative Budget for fiscal year 2016/2017
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the amended budget, to reflect the reduction in the millage rate of 4.1278.  

Roll Call Vote

Mayor Fischer                         AYE

Vice Mayor Flagello               NAY
Council Member Jordan        AYE

Council Member Gottlieb      AYE

Council Member Gorbach     AYE
Town Attorney Biggs announced that the motion passed.

h) Announce Final Budget Public Hearing – September 15, 2016 at 6:00 p.m.
Mayor Fischer announced the Final Budget Public Hearing date.
i) Close Public Hearing

Mayor Fischer closed the Public Hearing.

Adjournment:  

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Mayor Fischer to adjourn the First (1st) Budget Public Hearing.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Mayor Fischer adjourned the First (1st) Budget Public Hearing at 9:42 p.m.

__________________________                                                     _____________________________ 

Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                                Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Mayor

Town Clerk

PAGE  
8

